COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA

CITY OF PRAIRIE VILLAGE

 Monday, December 3, 2007

7:30 p.m.

I. CALL TO ORDER

II. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
III. ROLL CALL

IV. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

V. CONSENT AGENDA

All items listed below are considered to be routine by the Governing Body and will be enacted by one motion (Roll Call Vote).  There will be no separate discussion of these items unless a Council member so requests, in which event the item will be removed from the Consent Agenda and considered in its normal sequence on the regular agenda.

By Staff:

1. Approve Regular Council Meeting Minutes –  November 19, 2007
2. Approve the issuance of 2008 Cereal Malt Beverage Licenses to the Hen House #22 at 4050 W 83rd St., the Hen House #28 at 6950 Mission Rd, the Hy-Vee, Inc. at 7620 State Line Rd and Kayo Oil Company DBA Phillips 66 Circle K #2706100 at 9440 Mission Rd. 

3. Approve a Laserfiche software maintenance agreement with R & D Computer Systems for 2008 at a cost of $1,446 with funding from the City Clerk’s Operating Budget.

4. Approve Construction Change Order #4 with J. M. Fahey Construction Company for a reduction of $39,031.75 to Project #190860: 2007 Paving Program.

5. Approve Construction Change Order #6 with J. M. Fahey Construction Company for a reduction of $102,969.81 to Project #190862: 2008 CARS, 75th Street (Nall Avenue to Mission Road) including $61,963.14 of City funds to be transferred to Streets Unallocated. 

6. Approve the agreement between the City of Prairie Village and Midwest Power Files in the amount of $530.00 to be paid out of 1-3-22-5240 for maintenance of the power files in the Record Unit for 2008.

7. Approve an agreement between the City of Prairie Village, Kansas and the City of Fairway, Kansas for Multi-Jurisdictional Building Inspection Services.

VI.
   STAFF REPORTS
VII. COMMITTEE REPORTS
Planning Commission

Meadowbrook –  Application PC 2007-23 (Notice of Withdrawal from The Opus Group)

Prairie Village Police Pension Plan Board of Trustees – Charles Clark

Sister City Committee – Michael Kelly

VIII. OLD BUSINESS 
   Discussion of Exterior Improvement Residential Grant Program- Michael Kelly

IX. NEW BUSINESS
X. ANNOUNCEMENTS

XI. ADJOURNMENT 

If any individual requires special accommodations -- for example, qualified interpreter, large print, reader, hearing assistance -- in order to attend the meeting, please notify the City Clerk at 381-6464, Extension 4616, no later than 48 hours prior to the beginning of the meeting.

If you are unable to attend this meeting, comments may be received by e-mail at cityclerk@PVKANSAS.COM
CITY COUNCIL

CITY OF PRAIRIE VILLAGE

December 3, 2007

The City Council of Prairie Village, Kansas, met in regular session on Monday, December 3,  2007, at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers of the Municipal Building.  

ROLL CALL

Mayor Ron Shaffer called the meeting to order and roll call was taken with the following Council members present:  Al Herrera, Bill Griffith, Ruth Hopkins, Michael Kelly, Andrew Wang, Laura Wassmer, Pat Daniels, Charles Clark, Diana Ewy Sharp and David Belz. 


Also present were:  Quinn Bennion, City Administrator; Charles Wetzler, City Attorney;  Wes Jordan, Chief of Police;  Doug Luther, Assistant City Administrator; and Joyce Hagen Mundy, City Clerk.    


Mayor Shaffer led all those present in the Pledge of Allegiance.

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION


William Brockman, 4303 West 77th Terrace, a long time resident of the city addressed the Council with his concerns regarding the lack of exercise opportunities for citizens.  He shared with the Council recent research he conducted on the cost of community center memberships at the cities of Mission and Overland Park compared to the YMCA located in Prairie Village.  The cost at neighboring community centers was significantly less.  He would like to see Prairie Village provide exercise opportunities within the City at a cost at least similar to those offered by neighboring cities.  Mayor Shaffer assigned this to the Community Center Committee.
PRESENTATIONS


Mayor Shaffer called Das Hardin forward to present him with a certificate of achievement as the recipient of the 2007 Small Business Award from the Northeast Johnson County Chamber of Commerce.  Das thanked the Mayor for the recognition and noted although he has been at the Prairie Village Shopping Center since 1992, he has been in the City since 1980 when The Village Flower Shop was located in the Meadowbrook Shopping Center.


Mayor Shaffer read a letter of resignation from Wayne Vennard due to his recent relocation from Ward V, where he served as Council Representative, to Ward 4.  Mayor Shaffer presented Wayne with a proclamation honoring his service as Council representative over the past two years.  Mr. Vennard stated he appreciated the opportunity to serve on the Council and enjoyed working with existing Council members and staff.  

Mayor Shaffer called upon Assistant City Administrator Doug Luther and presented him with a gift from the City Council and a proclamation in honor of his 12 years of service to the City.  Mr. Luther stated he appreciated the opportunity to work with a talented staff and with Council and committee members who truly cared about the City and its residents.  As a resident of the City, he is pleased to leave the City in good hands.  

CONSENT AGENDA


Andrew Wang moved the approval of the Consent Agenda for Monday, December 3, 2007:
1. Approve Regular Council Meeting Minutes –  November 19, 2007
2. Approve the issuance of 2008 Cereal Malt Beverage Licenses to the Hen House #22 at 4050 W 83rd St., the Hen House #28 at 6950 Mission Rd, the Hy-Vee, Inc. at 7620 State Line Rd and Kayo Oil Company DBA Phillips 66 Circle K #2706100 at 9440 Mission Rd. 

3. Approve a Laserfiche software maintenance agreement with R & D Computer Systems for 2008 at a cost of $1,446 with funding from the City Clerk’s Operating Budget.

4. Approve Construction Change Order #4 with J. M. Fahey Construction Company for a reduction of $39,031.75 to Project #190860: 2007 Paving Program.

5. Approve Construction Change Order #6 with J. M. Fahey Construction Company for a reduction of $102,969.81 to Project #190862: 2008 CARS, 75th Street (Nall Avenue to Mission Road) including $61,963.14 of City funds to be transferred to Streets Unallocated. 

6. Approve the agreement between the City of Prairie Village and Midwest Power Files in the amount of $530.00 to be paid out of 1-3-22-5240 for maintenance of the power files in the Record Unit for 2008.

7. Approve an agreement between the City of Prairie Village, Kansas and the City of Fairway, Kansas for Multi-Jurisdictional Building Inspection Services.

A roll call vote was taken with the following members voting “aye”:   Herrera, Griffith, Hopkins, Kelly, Wassmer, Daniels, Clark, Vennard, Ewy Sharp and Belz.
STAFF REPORTS
Public Works – Bob Pryzby

· The duct cleaning work is completed although some related carpet repair needs to be finished.
· He received notice from the City of Overland Park of their intent to change the traffic signal at 95th & Nall in 2008 with the city’s share of the cost being $50,000 to $75,000.  He has responded asking for more information and noting this was not included in the City’s 2008 budget.
· There has been an ongoing problem with a sink hole on the west side of the Tomahawk Bridge.  The contractor working on the bridge has discovered the north bound lane is currently located over a water main.  This will require to total removal of the northbound lane for repair; however, he noted it should not be a lengthy process.
· The new FEMA flood plain maps are in final review.  There is a 90 day appeal period prior to final approval.  He has not had any residents call on or complain about the new map.  All city residents with property impacted by the new maps were notified by the City of the change. 
· The crews are ready for the first snow fall.

Pat Daniels asked for clarification on the FEMA changes.  Mr. Pryzby responded the changes were primarily the result of field verification of actual ground elevations and grade for each address.  For example, the base elevation change for Brush Creek is four feet higher than ground level in some locations.  Also, all structures potentially in the flood zone were measured for elevation of the lowest opening into the structure.  If the opening elevation was below the determined flood zone elevation, the structure was listed as in the flood zone and flood insurance would be required.   

Ruth Hopkins asked for a projected completion date on the stormwater project being done in her neighborhood.  Mr. Pryzby stated he was aware of some problems with pipe on that project; however, he will need to talk with Tom Trienens to get a projected completion date.  

Public Safety – Chief Wes Jordan

· The KU pep rally on November 23rd went very well.  Although the weather was very cold, he estimated 3000 people attended the event.  
· Chief Jordan received a letter of resignation from Capt. John Walter who has accepted the position of Chief of Police in Mount Home, Idaho.  This was anticipated and Chief Jordan distributed a memo to Council on lateral transfers and promotions that would become effective January 7, 2008.  However, he noted Captain Walter’s last working day would probably be December 7th.

Michael Kelly and Diana Ewy Sharp commended the police department for their handling of the pep rally.  Al Herrera noted the rally was co-sponsored by Johnny’s and the Salty Iguana and recognized their efforts in bringing this event and the related publicity to the City.  

City Attorney – Charles Wetzler

· Nothing to report.
City Administrator – Quinn Bennion

· Mr. Bennion reported he and Karen Kindle met with representatives of Springstead, Inc., the City’s financial consultant.  The City will be using their services for upcoming redevelopment projects. 
· Mr. Bennion expressed his appreciation to the staff and the Council for their support and warm welcome during his first month with the City.  He specifically thanked Doug Luther for his support and assistance.  He has met extensively with Doug to discuss the search for his replacement and the reallocation of responsibilities during the vacancy.  Mr. Bennion presented the Council with a memo outlining the Assistant City Administrator job description and the proposed hiring schedule and process.    
Assistant City Administrator – Doug Luther
· Mr. Luther reported the property at 7618 Mohawk is progressing.  A great deal of work has been done with the owner basically gutting the house and starting from scratch.  The exterior and the yard meet all codes and work will continue on the inside of the structure and will be monitored by codes staff.
· All but three of the major active homes associations have registered for notification of building permits under the new homes association ordinance.  This covers almost 50% of the property owners in the City.  
COMMITTEE REPORTS

Planning Commission


Mayor Shaffer announced OPUS has withdrawn their application for the rezoning of the Meadowbrook Country Club property.  

Police Pension Board

Charles Clark reported the Police Pension Board met on October 11th.  Among actions taken by the board not requiring Council action was a change from using the 1983 mortality table to the RP2000 table for 2008.  This change would increase the required annual contributions three to five percent and provide a more valid actuarial basis for the Plan.


On behalf of the Police Pension Board, Charles Clark moved the City Council authorize the 2007 annual contribution by the City of $139,270 to the Police Pension Plan.  The motion was seconded by Pat Daniels and passed unanimously.


Bill Griffith asked how this amount compared to the previous year’s contribution.  Mr. Clark responded it should be very close to last year’s amount and confirmed funding is available.  
Sister City Committee

Michael Kelly reported in response to the concerns raised a few months ago regarding a resident not being able to serve on the Sister City Committee, the committee has drafted and approved written “Committee Expectations”.  The expectations ask for individuals to attend two consecutive meetings as a guest prior to applying for membership on the committee.  


Ruth Hopkins asked if the size of the committee was changed.  Mr. Kelly responded this is being addressed in a policy that is being drafted that will address committee size, appointment term and term of chair.  

Municipal Foundation


Diana Ewy Sharp commended the work of the Municipal Foundation in the planning of the Mayor’s Holiday Tree Lighting held on November 26th.  The event was well attended and went smoothly due largely in part to the planning and work of Jeanne Koontz and Mike Helms.  Mrs. Ewy Sharp also noted the efforts of Mely Ballard and Ann Bontrager in moving the event from City Hall to the Corinth Shopping Center.   Mayor Shaffer acknowledged the support of Donna Potts with the Prairie Village Merchants Association and Highwoods properties for providing the holiday tree and security for the event.
OLD BUSINESS

Discussion of Exterior Improvement Residential Grant Program


Quinn Bennion stated at the request of Michael Kelly staff did preliminary research into the Exterior Improvement Residential Grant Program and noted there is a wide variety of programs and of approaches taken in administering programs.   He noted the City of Lenexa operates a program.  The idea is to provide incentives for residential property owners to improve their property.  There are several ways it can be administered.  Generally the resident applies for funds, pays the costs and then gets reimbursed for a portion of the costs.  


Mayor Shaffer noted a grant is a “gift” and asked how it would be funded and processed.  Mr. Bennion replied there are a wide variety of options.  The City of Lenexa has placed a cap of $2,000 or 20% of the investment.  


Michael Kelly stated Lenexa has seen a significant return on the program.


Bill Griffith stated that makes the assumption the improvement would not have been made without the grant.  Mr. Kelly stated Lenexa reported the program did incent people to make improvements.  


Ruth Hopkins stated she thought the City was looking at programs using state and federal grant money.  Mr. Kelly replied the Kansas Revitalization Act doesn’t deal with money, it works through tax abatements.  


Diana Ewy Sharp asked how the proposed program differed from the program supported by Ed Stevens several years ago.  Doug Luther responded that program was a loan guarantee program where the City set money aside.  The program was structured based on income guidelines that were the same as those used for grant programs.  Mr. Luther noted the current MARC First Suburb Program is very similar, without any investment of city funds.  


Diana Ewy Sharp this was one of the Village Vision objectives and she is supportive of getting more information.  


Pat Daniels noted there are a number of things that need to be considered in addition to this.  He feels the program has merit and would be seen as an indication of the City’s interest and support of improving/upgrading properties.   He thinks the program could pay for itself.  Mr. Kelly feels this program will send the message that the City supports residents’ efforts to improve their neighborhoods and property.  


Michael Kelly moved the City Council direct city staff to conduct additional research on the possible implementation of an exterior improvement residential grant program and bring a recommendation forward to the City Council for consideration.  The motion was seconded by Pat Daniels and passed by a vote of 9 to 1 with Ruth Hopkins voting “nay”.

NEW BUSINESS


There was no New Business to come before the Council.
PUBLIC COMMENT


Craig Salvay, 8826 Birch Lane, addressed the Council regarding the redevelopment of the Meadowbrook Country Club site.  He presented the following three items for consideration:  1)  Mr. Salvay feels the entire property should be rezoned so the 200’ notification requirement would cover the full perimeter of the property providing maximum neighborhood input.  2) The proposal for redevelopment should be in harmony with the existing neighborhood.  3)  The developer should consult with the neighborhood beyond the required 200’ radius.  Mr. Salvay stated the residents are not opposed to redevelopment of this property, but feel strongly that it is important for it to be done properly.  

ANNOUNCEMENTS

Committee meetings scheduled for the next two weeks include:

Planning Commission 



12/04/2007

7:00 p.m.

Sister City





12/10/2007

7:00 p.m.

Park & Recreation Committee


12/12/2007

7:00 p.m.

Council Committee of the Whole 


12/17/2007

6:00 p.m.

City Council


         


12/17/2007

7:30 p.m.

==============================================================

The Prairie Village Arts Council is pleased to feature a mixed media exhibit by Christi Roberts-Bony in the R. G. Endres Gallery for the month of December. The reception will be held on December 14th from 6:30 to 7:30 p.m.
The Employee Appreciation Holiday lunch will be on December 14th from noon until 2 p.m. in the Council Chambers. This year’s meal will be catered by McGonigle’s Market. 

Donations to the Holiday Tree Fund are being accepted. The funds will be used to assist Prairie Village families and Senior Citizens needing help to pay their heating and electric bills during the cold winter months, as well as with home maintenance throughout the year. Your tax deductible contributions are appreciated. 

The City offices will be closed Tuesday, December 25, 2007 for the Christmas holiday.  Deffenbaugh also observes this holiday and trash pick-up will be delayed one day. 

The City will again have drop off points in the following parks for holiday tree recycling from December 22nd through January 20th. Porter, Franklin and Meadowlake Parks and in the Harmon Park parking lot near the water tower. 

Prairie Village Gift Cards are on sale at the Municipal Building.  This is a great way to encourage others to “Shop Prairie Village.”

The 50th Anniversary books, Prairie Village Our Story¸ are being sold to the public.

ADJOURNMENT


With no further business to come before the Council, the meeting was adjourned at 

8:30 p.m.

Joyce Hagen Mundy
City Clerk
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